


Houston County Commissioners Meeting

June 18, 2013

Warner Robins, Georgia

The Houston County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, June 18, 2013 at the Houston County Annex in Warner Robins, Georgia with Chairman Stalnaker presiding and Commissioners McMichael, Walker, Thomson and Robinson present.  Also present were Director of Administration Barry Holland, Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar, Director of Personnel Ken Carter, HEMA/Fire Chief Jimmy Williams, Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews, Community Planner Jake Cox, Grady Trussell, Walton and Becky Wood, Jeanne Moyer, Manager Advanced Disposal and County Attorney Tom Hall.

Commissioner Robinson led the audience in the Invocation.

Lt. Col. Daryl McElwain, USAF (ret.) led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance and spoke of his military career.  He retired a little over a year ago after 22 years in service.  Before enlisting he received a Mathematics degree from Valdosta State where he also participated in four years of ROTC.  His father was an Air Force Air Traffic Controller and he took a similar path serving his first ten years or so as an Air Weapons Controller responsible for employing and controlling air weapon systems, such as fighter aircraft, against airborne and surface targets.  During his career he has been TDY to over 42 countries worldwide.  A family man with a wife and four kids he related that the first thing he did when he came back to the U.S. from a deployment was to kiss his wife first and then the ground.  He enjoyed being stationed at Robins AFB and felt that the community was very pro-military.  He and his family have made this their home and he now serves as the area director of the Flint River Fellowship of Christian Athletes where he enjoys working with the student athletes.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the minutes of June 4, 2013. 

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve a temporary full-time hire to be paid at Grade 27-A, $23.39/hour to fill-in during the absence of Mr. Matt Drury who will be fulfilling an Army Reserve obligation beginning August 1, 2013 through July 31, 2014.  This temporary hire will terminate no later than August 6, 2014.  Since this position will be a full year placement benefits will be offered.

Motion by Ms. Robinson, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign an Intergovernmental Agreement with the City of Centerville for the conduct of its municipal election for the 2013 election year utilizing state-owned direct recording electronic voting equipment (D.R.E.) and optical scan (O.S. Units).
Motion by Ms. Robinson, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign an Intergovernmental Agreement with the City of Warner Robins for the conduct of its municipal election for the 2013 election year utilizing state-owned direct recording electronic voting equipment (D.R.E.) and optical scan (O.S. Units).
Motion by Ms. Robinson, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) between Houston County, the University of Georgia Cooperative Extension and the Fort Valley State University Cooperative Extension concerning the operation of the Extension education program in Houston County.  This agreement will remain in effect until rescinded by any party by a written 90-day notice.

Houston County Board of Commissioners Meeting Continued on Page 726
Houston County Board of Commissioners Meeting Continued from Page 725
Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign Change Order #3 on the Margie Drive Extension project increasing the contract price by $16,157.50.  The final contract amount with Georgia Asphalt is $847,001.19.

County Attorney Tom Hall presented a Declaration of Taking on the Gunn properties for Right-of-Way on the Hwy. 41 widening project. 

Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to approve the declaration of taking of real property (Edwina and Dan Gunn, III) for right-of-way on Parcel 7-Tract 1-Driveway Easement; Parcel 7-Tract 2-Driveway Easement; Parcel 8-Right-of-Way/Slope/Utility/Driveway Easements; Parcel 29-Right-of-Way/Driveway Easement; and Parcel 33 Tract 1 and Tract 2-Right-of-Way/Slope/Utility Easements.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to award a bid for gasoline and diesel fuel requirements covering the period beginning July 1, 2013 through December 30, 2013 to Sommers Oil Company of Richmond Hill, GA at -.0115 and +.005 OPIS markup for gasoline and diesel fuel, respectively.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to authorize the purchase of a 1999 International Harvester sewer rodder truck for use in the Water Department from the City of Warner Robins in the amount of $20,000.  Chairman Stalnaker thanked Mayor Shaheen and the Warner Robins Council for agreeing to the sale of the truck.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to ratify the emergency purchase of a 2013 Ford F-150 4 x 4 from David Ragan Ford of Perry in the amount of $22,425.  The truck will be for use in the Extension Office.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to award the fueling system upgrade to MECO of Macon for the Warner Robins and Perry sites in the total amount of $123,846.  Funding to come from the 2012 SPLOST.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve payment of the bills totaling $1,217,091.36.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried in unison to approve an extra paid day off on Friday July 5th  for all County employees.  Shift workers scheduled to work that day would be given an additional day off at a later date with their department head’s approval.

Chairman Stalnaker announced that the Commissioners would hold a called meeting at 5:30 p.m. on Tuesday, June 25, 2013 in the Commissioners Board Room of the County Annex Building in Warner Robins in order to adopt the FY2014 Budget, make year-end budget adjustments, pay year-end bills and consider any other year-end matters.  

Chairman Stalnaker then opened the meeting for public comments.  

Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar thanked the Board for authorizing the extra paid day off on July 5th.

Houston County Board of Commissioners Meeting Continued on Page 727
Houston County Board of Commissioners Meeting Continued from Page 726
Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on the proposed FY2014 budget.  He began by stating that the County is in sound financial shape with no debt, a four month cash reserve and that the proposed budget contains a contingency of over $1.8 million for
any unanticipated emergencies should the tax digest return less than anticipated.  The County will not use any prior year General Fund Balance to balance the FY2014 budget.  Initial budget requests indicated that the budget was approximately $1.6 million out of balance.  He briefly explained the lengthy process of how the budget was developed with the Commissioners, elected officials, department heads, administrative staff and employees all working together to achieve a balanced budget.
He then gave a detailed presentation highlighting the General Fund Budget, as well as the various enterprise and special revenue funds.  The Chairman indicated that the General Fund proposed budget totals $51,580,782 and projects no millage rate increase (remaining at 9.95 mills) for residents.  The budget does include a two and a half percent cost-of-living adjustment for employees; however, merit and longevity pay increases will remain suspended for all county employees.  
The budget includes $33,886,881 from the 2012 SPLOST.  Of this $33.8 million, $23,102,035 will come from FY2014 collections and $10,784,846 will come from prior year revenue.  The total proposed budget is $104,208,638 broken down as $51,580,782 General Fund; $3,897,897 E911 Fund; $1,863,555 Fire District Fund; $23,102,035 SPLOST Fund; $6,239,000 Water Fund; $7,834,869 Solid Waste Fund; $9,005,500 Internal Service Fund; and $685,000 Special Revenue Funds.
There being no further public comments, the hearing was closed.

The Chairman then asked for comments from the Commissioners.

Ms. Robinson thanked the Chairman for his leadership and for presenting a very responsible budget.
Mr. McMichael thanked the Chairman, department heads, the Comptroller and the employees who have been involved in the budget process.

Mr. Thomson thanked the Chairman, department heads and employees for their efforts.

Mr. Walker thanked the Chairman, employees, department heads, elected officials and most of all the citizens for approving the 2012 SPLOST that has helped make this budget possible.

Chairman Stalnaker concluded by thanking the elected officials, department heads, employees, the Commissioners and most of all the taxpayers for their cooperation and support in reaching a balanced budget.  He then asked for public comments on the budget.
Walton Wood thanked the Board, employees and department heads for their work on the budget.  He mentioned what an outstanding operation that Landfill Superintendent Terry Dietsch ran for the County and how much both he and his wife appreciated being involved with County government as citizens.
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Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews remarked how much he appreciated the oversight and guidance that the Chairman gives to his department heads and employees not only during the budget process but throughout the entire year.  He also thanked the Board for approving the two and half percent COLA for the employees.

Commissioner McMichael asked the Chairman how far under the tax cap the County would be operating.  Chairman Stalnaker remarked that we would be roughly a mill under the tax cap.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to adjourn the meeting.
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